Minutes of the Academic Plan Task Force Meeting

May 20, 2002
The Academic Plan Task Force met in 105 South Building from 8:00 a.m. until 9:00 a.m. Present were co-chairs Robert Shelton and Darryl Gless, and Task Force members Joseph Jordan, Arturo Escobar, Ray Dooley, Ned Brooks, Linda Spremulli, Steve Allred, Laurie Mesibov, Jerry Lucido, Ron Strauss, Gary Lloyd, and Rich Superfine.

The committee briefly reviewed background materials on the current budget and then turned to a discussion of the draft general education review. Darryl noted that over 100 people worked on the subcommittees to produce the report, which was issued on April 15th. The focus was on academic concerns, not on budget concerns. Further discussion with faculty will continue this fall, but the first meeting to discuss the draft had a cooperative tone. There are still issues to be resolved concerning the wellness requirement, the appropriate emphasis on the fine arts, social sciences, and science requirements for non-science majors.  Preserving the strength of the undergraduate experience and extending first year initiatives would be important.

The group then continued the discussion concerning science requirements for non-science majors. Linda Spremulli noted that the approach of taking a course here and there breaks science into artificial distinctions and doesn’t provide a full range of education. We need a new way of teaching science to nonscientists, but we don’t have incentives to do so. Rich Superfine’s course on “how things work” is an example of how to make science interesting to non-science majors, but departmentalization of intellectual activities is a glaring problem, particularly at the graduate level.  She argued that we are not taking advantage of interdisciplinary opportunities. Any change in requirements that indicates a shift in resources will be fought, but the Task Force can help with that. 

Robert Shelton responded that perhaps a curriculum committee is too narrowly focused to fully address the need for interdisciplinary work, and asked the group how such efforts could be reflected in a rewards system. Ron Strauss added that the resistance to interdisciplinary work also happens in health sciences; that schools work in silos, but in the working world when our students leave here they must work together with people from a variety of disciplines.

Rich Superfine noted that he had chaired the interdisciplinary committee, and that a major recommendation was to encourage, but not to require, that team-taught and cluster courses be created. There was an enthusiastic response top this recommendation, he noted.  Team-taught courses have two professors teaching and present in the classroom. The term “cluster courses” refers to the practice of linking courses one to another. UCLA has experience with this approach. The committee rejected the idea of making it a requirement because of resource limitations. It is more important that enthusiasm be generated for team-taught and cluster courses in much the same way the freshman seminars were launched. 

Darryl Gless noted that the first year seminars were funded in a way that rewarded departments for participating. 30 new positions were created and departments competed for them, with a commitment to teach the seminars on a permanent basis. Does it make sense to do this in sciences as well, he wondered?

Rich Superfine responded, and Darryl agreed,  that the first year seminars were not resource neutral for science departments. They had to drop some courses to accommodate the seminars. It remains unclear how much various departments appreciate team teaching. Although each faculty member gets full credit, some departments are suspicious of doing it this way. There is a culture within some departments that these are “soft” courses, and some concern by faculty of how they would be viewed in the department. The other issue that must be addressed is release time to develop courses, Linda Spremulli added. Faculty need time to develop a course, at least a semester if not a year. Course development funds of a few hundred dollars are meaningless; much more critical is time. TA allocations must also be protected, she stated, and noted that support for new approaches won’t happen without leadership from the top.

The challenge to the Task Force is to think of ways to move this, Darryl asked. What is our vision of an educated person in the sciences? Great decisions courses or great problems courses could be done in team taught or cluster settings. How do you reward people for that type of work? Ned Brooks responded that there is active discouragement within health affairs for working outside unit. The way faculty think is diametrically opposed to the way deans think, and interdisciplinary efforts are not the way deans work.

Robert Shelton stated that we are more likely to get administrative support than faculty support for this idea. The hometown professors are the least flexible in acknowledging work that doesn’t fit the mold. A major hurdle that has to be overcome is among faculty colleagues and how they evaluate the work that has been done. 

Rich Superfine responded that interdisciplinary courses are interesting and compelling, and there would be a set of faculty wanting to teach them. The key is getting resources in place, as opposed to requiring them. Robert reiterated his concern whether colleagues reward them for doing so? Darryl answered that there are differences in different departments. One of the changes as a result of a generational shift is more support for this by younger colleagues. He applauded the idea of sending out a Quixote administrator to tilt at windmills.

Rich echoed the idea that at least faculty should be given release time to develop interdisciplinary courses, team-taught courses, and cluster courses. If departments see it brings in a lot of students, and the department gets credit, then colleagues are okay with it. Faculty are more sophisticated in the calculus of the overall strength of the department.

Robert responded that he had talked with at least 15 department chairs who say the last thing faculty will do is to do work outside the department (or in centers and institutes).  Ron Strauss responded that faculty are in fact looking for links across schools, and centers provide the basis for much of the scholarship. This is a structural issue. The autonomy given to schools to set their own calendar makes it unbelievably difficult to offer interdisciplinary courses.

Jerry Lucido noted that at no point in the conversation had anyone made an intellectual argument against interdisciplinary courses. It is our responsibility to put it in the plan and to deal with the issues of calendar, support, and resources. 

Rich Superfine added true change would come in from bringing in people with different perspectives. Interdisciplinary hires will have an impact on our academic strengths, and that we do have instances of Health Affairs coordinating with Arts and Sciences. 

Ned Brooks stated that if our approach is that we want to produce people who are skilled in their discipline and who also have an understanding of general world, then that guides all our decisions. We can draw on the general education report, but our approach starts with the notion of educated citizen. 

Ray Dooley noted that Penn has gone quite heavily to team teaching, as featured in the May 10th issue of the Chronicle. In some instances the students read the paper while faculty members argue with each other, and in other classes the students are truly engaged. He added that the Committee on Appointment, Tenure and Promotion is looking at this with respect to tenure review. Also under consideration is whether the Chancellor’s advisory committee should report to Provost instead of the chancellor.  The idea is that it is getting harder to get tenure. If this is to be valued, the tenure and promotion committees need to understand that. Now decisions are inconsistent and focused on research.

Joseph Jordan asked that we look at women’s studies, area studies and other curricula to get a sense of what their experience has been. It would be interesting to ask them how they’ve been treated to get a better sense of how to proceed. Rich noted that Barbara Harris (Chair of Women’s Studies) was on our committee, and she was sure that the issue of hiring promotion and tenure was considered. 

Rich suggested that we look at this in part as a language issue. People are groaning at term interdisciplinary. We can use problem-centered courses or issue centered courses, and a different term may remove the focus from resource fights immediately. Ray Dooley agreed, noting that it is important how we talk about it: team-taught focuses on teachers, and we need to focus on students and how they are learning. 

Ned Brooks added that an ethics course would be a good idea as well. The School of Public Health trying to ingrain public health ethics as a part of all courses. 

Jerry Lucido had thought about some principles to guide our further discussion, focusing on developing public citizens. Our work must be of the highest quality, focusing on what should be done at UNC Chapel Hill, must contribute across the range of activities, and draw on our strengths. 

Robert thanked the group for attending and noted that we would take the results of this meeting and come up with a plan for the summer. The group has one more meeting now scheduled for June 21.

Respectfully submitted

Steve Allred

